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1 Welcome 

The convener, Clare Adamson MSP, welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked 
Scottish Gas Network for sponsoring the refreshments. 

Clare Adamson encouraged everyone to read the paper on the change of name 
proposal that was circulated with the meeting papers as this will be discussed at the 
next meeting. 

 

2 Present and apologies 

See lists above. 

 

3 Minutes of last meeting  

The minutes were proposed as accurate by Clare Adamson and seconded by Claire 
Baker. 

 

4 Matters arising  

There were no matters arising. 

 

5 Speakers 

 

Steve Cole, RoSPA – the National Accident Prevention Strategy  

Steve has more than 20 years’ experience in the private, public and voluntary 
sector. Professionally he specialises in policy, strategy and change management 
and is RoSPA’s Policy, Campaigns and Public Affairs Director. 

 

Professor Andrew Watterson, Scottish Hazards - Toxic Use Reduction 

Dr Watterson is Emeritus Professor of Health in the Faculty of Health Sciences 
at the University of Stirling. He is currently working on hazardous materials in 
electronics, energy and wood and plastics industries and their effects on public 
health and occupational health and safety globally and in Scotland 

 

Carlene McAvoy, RoSPA – Six-year review of Scotland’s Drowning 
Prevention Strategy 

Carlene is a Senior Policy Manager for RoSPA and is a Fellow of the Royal 
Society for Public Health. She is also the Founder and Secretariat of Water 
Safety Scotland. 

 



Dr Stephen Bridgman, Public Health Scotland – National injury surveillance 
system in Scotland 

Dr Stephen Bridgman is a Consultant in Public Health and Clinical lead for 
musculoskeletal disease and injury at Public Health Scotland. 

 

Scott MacRory, Fire Brigades Union - Update on the DECON project and 
UK firefighter mental health study 

Scott MacRory was a Firefighter for 15 years and is currently the Regional Health 
& Safety Representative for the Fire Brigades Union in Scotland.  

 

Presentations are available on the RoSPA website at Cross Party Group - RoSPA 

 

6 Headlines 

Carlene McAvoy briefly went through the contents of the Headlines Newsletter 
(appendix 1) which had been circulated ahead of the meeting. Carlene thanked those 
that contributed and reminded everyone that they are welcome to include updates for 
future meetings. 

 

 

7 Discussion 

Steve Cole, RoSPA – the National Accident Prevention Strategy 

Clare Adamson agreed that, in terms of budgets, the areas of government responsible 
for prevention are not the ones that benefit from a reduction in unintentional injuries 
and that it would be better if all responsibility sat within health.  

Stephen Bridgman advised Public Health Scotland published a paper showing a five-
fold increase in dog bites over 25 years: Epidemiology of dog bite and strike related 
hospital admissions in Scotland, 1997 to 2022 - ScienceDirect.  

Michelle McKenna supported the call for better data collection, especially as this 
allows for targeted allocation of resources.  

Clare Adamson noted that delays are caused in spotting issues due to a lack of data 
e.g. trampoline injuries.  

Kirstin Thomson commented that the data collected in Safer Lives, Stronger Nation, 
especially on falls, is helpful. Steve advised that more guidance on falls prevention 
can be found on the RoSPA website here Falls prevention in the home – free videos 
and downloadable resources - RoSPA 

Steve Cole added that collating UK-wide data is difficult as it is reported differently 
across the nations.  

Stephen Bridgman said he would be happy to have a subgroup to look at falls data in 
more detail. 

https://www.rospa.com/about-us/around-the-uk/scotland/cross-party-group
https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0033350625000186
https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0033350625000186
https://www.rospa.com/policy/home-safety/advice-and-information/falls-prevention-hub
https://www.rospa.com/policy/home-safety/advice-and-information/falls-prevention-hub


Professor Andrew Watterson, Scottish Hazards - Toxic Use Reduction 

Clare Adamson asked how a strategy would be enforced, Andrew explained that it 
would be more important to provide support and education and work with 
manufacturers on reducing the use of toxic substances in their processes. 

Clare Adamson asked what is the barrier for introducing this in Scotland. Andrew 
advised it is apathy due to not knowing about the issue or understanding that it could 
be beneficial to bring in. Andrew suggested that everyone write to their MSP and Clare 
noted that members can table questions to the government through her or the other 
MSPs in the CPG. Clare also noted that it is possible to look out for opportunities for 
inclusion in legislation, for example the circular economy bill. 

 

Carlene McAvoy, RoSPA – Six-year review of Scotland’s Drowning Prevention 
Strategy 

Clare Adamson noted that there was a successful event celebrating 10 years of Water 
Safety Scotland in December which allowed reflection on how much has been 
achieved in that time.  

Clare Adamson asked about how water safety is addressed in the other UK nations. 
Carlene explained that the work in Scotland is a little further ahead of the other nations 
and can be used as a starting point to bring in similar projects tailored to the other 
nations and UK-wide; for example, Water Safety Wales is adapting some of the work 
done by Water Safety Scotland. 

Kathy Jenkins asked if school swimming lessons are mandatory in Scotland, Carlene 
advised they are not part of the curriculum, but most local authorities do provide 
lessons. Water Safety Scotland supports Scotland Swimming, however, statistics 
show that being able to swim does not always prevent drowning, so it is important to 
focus on teaching water safety. WSS has also released experiential learning guidance 
which gives different ways to experience water safely e.g. kayaking, and gives safety 
advice such as how to float, how to get out, and what to do in an emergency. Clare 
Adamson noted that some local authority pools provide free swimming for children 
during school holidays. Brian Topping noted that schools often struggle with the cost 
of transport for swimming lessons, especially in remote areas. He also noted that local 
authorities providing free swimming in holidays has the added benefit of reduction in 
vandalism as the children are occupied elsewhere. 

Kirstin Thompson asked about resources for use by youth groups, Carlene advised 
the bolt on education resources produced by Water Safety Scotland can be used in 
these settings also. 

Jenny Paterson commented that she was delighted to have been part of Water Safety 
Scotland through Wild Wimmin and Venture Trust and she was pleased to see that the 
improved data is allowing targeted messaging. Jenny asked what they can do to help 
messaging reach marginalised groups, such as people experiencing poverty. 

 

 

 



Dr Stephen Bridgman, Public Health Scotland – National injury surveillance system in 
Scotland 

Liz Lumsden noted that there needs to be more awareness and training on how the 
data could be used.  

Stephen noted that they are able to use existing data from hospital records called 
Scottish Morbidity Records 01 and there have been some pilots trying to use some of 
the other data sources, including emergency department data, but it is not currently 
usable for surveillance outside special projects, but it's an area being worked on. 

 

Scott MacRory, Fire Brigades Union - Update on the DECON project and UK firefighter 
mental health study 

Clare Adamson asked about the quality of PPE. Scott advised that it is very good in 
terms of thermal protection but can give off harmful toxins, also there can be 
contamination from handling afterwards. Scott explained there is an issue with PFAS 
(per- and polyfluoroalkyl substances) in PPE and the Fire Fighting Union in America 
has taken the supplier to court in two cases which has set a precedence. 

Clare Adamson asked about what is currently in place to support fire fighter mental 
health. Scott explained that support in Scotland is very good, but it is primarily reactive 
and relies on asking for help. More proactive support is needed e.g. after a traumatic 
incident, annual mental health screenings. 

 

8 Date of the next meetings 

April 1st 6-8pm – Road Safety theme 

June 3rd 6-8pm – Child Safety theme 

Clare asked the group for a sponsor for the refreshments at future meetings. 

  



Appendix 1 
 
Headlines Newsletter 
 
Launch of the Drowning and Incident (DIR) Dashboard 

Water Safety Scotland (WSS) launched its groundbreaking Drowning and Incident Review (DIR) 
Dashboard in early October.  

The Dashboard allows stakeholders to access vital data on drowning incidents, contributory 
factors, and post-incident measures. This tool will significantly enhance Scotland’s ability to 
take a targeted approach to preventing water emergencies. Many thanks to all those who have 
helped to support the development and implementation of the DIR. 

The Dashboard can be accessed here:  https://watersafetyscotland.org.uk/practitioners-
hub/water-safety-data/dir-dashboard/  

The full press release can be accessed here:  
https://watersafetyscotland.org.uk/media/w4namt3q/water-safety-scotland-to-launch-dir-
dashboard-for-enhanced-drowning-prevention-data.pdf  

Carlene McAvoy, RoSPA 

 

15th World Conference on Injury Prevention and Safety Promotion 

New Delhi, India 

CPG members – Carlene McAvoy (RoSPA) and Dr Stephen Bridgman (Public Health Scotland) – 
attended and presented at Safety 24 – the 15th World Conference on Injury Prevention and Safety 
Promotion in September 2024. 

Carlene presented on: 

• Scotland’s drowning and incident review – insight and implications 
• Water safety Scotland – Scotland’s water safety programme 

 

Carlene also presented a poster (co-authored with 
Elizabeth Lumsden) on the CPG: 

•  Scotland’s cross party group on accident 
prevention and safety awareness 

 
Dr Bridgman presented on: 

• National injury surveillance system in Scotland 
• Hospital admission from dog related injury in 

Scotland, 1982 to 2022 

 

Carlene with Nima Giri MPA (Nepal) discussing the CPG 

Carlene McAvoy, RoSPA 

 

https://watersafetyscotland.org.uk/practitioners-hub/water-safety-data/dir-dashboard/
https://watersafetyscotland.org.uk/practitioners-hub/water-safety-data/dir-dashboard/
https://watersafetyscotland.org.uk/media/w4namt3q/water-safety-scotland-to-launch-dir-dashboard-for-enhanced-drowning-prevention-data.pdf
https://watersafetyscotland.org.uk/media/w4namt3q/water-safety-scotland-to-launch-dir-dashboard-for-enhanced-drowning-prevention-data.pdf
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A26.2
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A26.1
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A52.3
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A52.3
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A52.3
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A87.2
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A88.2
https://injuryprevention.bmj.com/content/30/Suppl_1/A88.2


SGN Safety Campaign Update 

 
Caroline Lawrie, SGN 

 

 

Christopher’s Saving Lives Campaign 

We have had a meeting with Scottish canals and at the meeting they said that they will take up 
the ropes we campaigned for, they have 60 ropes now, they are going to do the full canals over 2 
years. 

Duncan Spiers, Christopher’s Saving Lives Campaign 

 


